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The indices for building permits are business cycle indicators providing information on the development of granted
building permits in the European Union (EU) .

Short-term statistics provide two types of indices for building permits. The so-called "dwelling index" simply reflects
the evolution in terms of the number of dwellings . A second indicator, the "floor area index" reflects the
development of the useful floor area for which the building permits are issued. Where the useful floor area cannot
be ascertained, an alternative size measure may be used. The floor area index is more complete than the dwelling
index. The dwelling index for the number of permits covers only one-dwelling residential buildings and residential
buildings with two or more dwellings but not residential buildings for communities (e.g. residences for the elderly),
see Statistical classification of products by activity (CPA) . The building permits index of useful floor area covers all
types of residential buildings (including residences for communities) and non-residential buildings , for example
offices, hotels, shops, warehouses, industrial buildings, schools and hospitals. Unlike other STS indicators, building
permits are not only available as indices but also in absolute figures. Moreover, building permits are, as of 2022,
also available on a monthly basis. Although monthly data are not provided by all Member States, the coverage is
good enough to calculate European aggregates.

https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/Glossary:Business_cycle
https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/Glossary:European_Union_(EU)
https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/Glossary:Short-term_statistics_(STS)
https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/Glossary:Dwelling
https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/Glossary:Residential_building
https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/Glossary:Statistical_classification_of_products_by_activity_(CPA)
https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/Glossary:Non-residential_building


General overview

The building permit indices for the EU peaked in late 2006 / early 2007 and then began a rapid downturn which
lasted 2 years. During the years 2010 and 2011 the index level remained relatively stable, in the following years it
decreased again, although by far not as dramatically as during the financial and economic crisis. During the years
2015 to 2017, the index levels increased again but only to a moderate degree.

Figure 1 depicts the more recent development of building permits for the EU and the euro area. For each aggregate
it shows the floor area index (for all buildings) and the dwelling index (for residential buildings except residences for
communities). During the Covid-19 pandemic, index levels fell by 7.9 % (EU, useful floor area) and 5.3 % (EU,
number of dwellings). Since the last quarter of 2020, the building permits index began to recover. In 2021, building
permits increased by 14.8 % in the EU (useful floor area) and by 12.1 % in the euro area (also useful floor area)
(Figure 1). The index for the number of dwellings develops in a rather similar way.

Figure 1: Buildings permits in the EU (absolute values, annual data, unadjusted), useful floor area in million
m2 and number of dwellings in millions - Source: Eurostat (sts_cobp_a)

The average 2021 EU rate of 14.8 % hides large differences between the Member States. The issued building
permits (for all types of buildings measured in m2 of floor area) increased in all EU countries with the exception of
Estonia (-4.8 %). The positive rates, however, ranged from
62.3 % in Spain, 54.2 % in Greece, and 41.7 % in Malta to 1.2 % in Denmark, 1.6 % in Germany and 2.7 % in Austria.
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Figure 2: Buildings permits in terms of useful floor area, rate of change between 2020 and 2021 (%), based
on absolute annual data, unadjusted - Source: Eurostat (sts_cobp_a)

Figure 3 shows the long-term development of the monthly EU building permit index since 2005. As can be seen,
the indices for buildings and residential buildings developed in a similar fashion – regardless of whether measured
in number of buildings or in useful floor area. The index for non-residential buildings, however, shows a somewhat
different development during the years 2005 – 2009.

Figure 3: EU, Buildings permits, 2005 - 2022, monthly data, calendar and seasonally adjusted (2015 = 100) -
Source: Eurostat (sts_cobp_m)

Source data for tables and graphs

• Building permit index overview: tables and figures
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https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/images/6/62/Buildings_permits_October_2022_update.xlsx


Data sources

Information on building permits is generally collected from the authorities who issue the permits (often
municipalities). As the collection of information is exhaustive, questions of sample sizes, weighting etc. do not
apply. The mandatory reference period under Regulation (EU) No 2019/2152 of 27 November 2019 (European
Business Statistics Regulation) is one quarter. Several Member States provide data on a monthly basis. The data
are generally available 3 months after the end of the reference period.

Context

A building permit is granted by public authorities in response to an application and based on a specific building
plan. It is the final administrative authorisation to start work on a concrete building project and one of the last steps
before actual construction work starts. Works for which no permit is required will generally be rather limited.
Therefore, the development of the indicator for building permits is largely comparable to the development of actual
work (Figure 4). However, the leading indicator quality of the permits has to be interpreted with some care as there
is no immediate link between the two. In none of the countries covered by the European Business Statistics
regulation does the permit imply an obligation to start the construction. Therefore, some permits might not be used
by the builders and the index for building permits might overestimate future building activities. Moreover, the time
between the issue of the permit and the start of the construction work can vary depending e.g. on the type of
construction, on the business cycle or the country. Even if there was a regular delay between the permit and the
start of the construction work the statistical connection between development of permits and development of
construction output could still vary depending on how fast or slow the construction work proceeds. In cases where a
building permit is withdrawn, the indicator will not be adjusted for this effect. There might also be some double
counting if the same construction project is recommenced later with a new permit, the first permit having expired.

Figure 4: EU, Building permits (useful floor area) and construction production 2005 - 2022, monthly data,
calendar and seasonally adjusted (2015=100), Source: Eurostat (sts_cobp_m) and (sts_copr_m)

The financial crisis of 2007 – 2010 which was triggered by the downturn of the US housing market and which
resulted in substantial losses of construction output highlighted the need for more information on the housing
market. The building permit indices were therefore integrated into the list of ’ Principal European economic
indicators ’ or ’PEEI’ (together with residential property prices and house sales).

Other articles
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https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/Glossary:Reference_period
http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=CELEX:32019R2152:EN:NOT
https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/Glossary:Leading_indicator
https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/Glossary:Principal_European_economic_indicators_(PEEI)
https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/Glossary:Principal_European_economic_indicators_(PEEI)


• All articles on short-term business statistics

• Construction production (volume) index overview

• Recent developments in industry, construction, trade and services – short-term statistics data

• Industrial production (volume) index overview

Tables

• Short-term business statistics (t_sts) , see:

Construction, building and civil engineering (NACE F) (t_sts_cons)

Building permits (teiis540)

Database

• Short-term business statistics (sts) , see:

Construction, building and civil engineering (NACE F) (sts_cons)

Building permits – index (sts_cons_per)

Dedicated section

• Short-term business statistics

Publications

• An analysis of building construction based on building permits statistics, Statistics in focus, 55/2010

Methodology

• European business statistics methodological manual for compiling the monthly index of production in
construction – 2021 edition

• European Business Statistics Manual – 2021 edition

• European business statistics manual for short-term business statistics – 2021 edition

• Methodology of short-term business statistics – interpretation and guidelines

• Methodology of short-term business statistics – associated documents

• Short-term business statistics - Metadata in SDMX format (ESMS metadata file — sts_esms)

• More information on Metadata in Eurostat
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https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/Short-term_business_statistics
https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/Construction_production_(volume)_index_overview
https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/Recent_developments_in_industry,_construction,_trade_and_services_\T1\textendash _short-term_statistics_data
https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/Industrial_production_(volume)_index_overview
https://ec.europa.euhttps://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/short-term-business-statistics/data/main-tables
http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/short-term-business-statistics/data/database
http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/short-term-business-statistics/overview
http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/product?code=KS-SF-10-055&amp;language=en
http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/product?code=KS-GQ-21-019&amp;language=en
http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/product?code=KS-GQ-21-019&amp;language=en
http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/product?code=KS-GQ-21-001&amp;language=en
http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/product?code=KS-GQ-21-018&amp;language=en
http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/product?code=KS-BG-06-001&amp;language=en
http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/product?code=KS-BG-06-002&amp;language=en
http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/cache/metadata/en/sts_esms.htm
http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/data/metadata
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